North Carolina Interpreter/ Transliterator Licensing Board Meeting
DHHS, 1100 Navaho Drive, 1st Floor
Raleigh, NC      

DATE:  04-27-2012 9:00am  

Board Members Present:
Valerie McMillan – Chair

Jane Dolan – Treasurer 
Connie Jo Lewis 
Ashley Benton

Jan Withers
Wayne Giese
Danette Steelman-Bridges – Secretary (on phone)
Staff Present:
Jim Wellons – Attorney

Ashley McGraw – Administrator
Interpreters:
Jennifer Johnson

Karen Magoon
Lee Williamson
Liz Belk

Visitors:

Lynn Dey
Call to Order:  Chair Valerie McMillan called the meeting to order at 9:12 AM. (6 members present; quorum) 
Welcome & Announcements
Valerie welcomed potential future board member Lynn Dey (to replace Keith Cagle). Valerie announced that Danette is participating on speaker phone, Wayne is on his way, and Robert will not be present.
Conflict of Interest Statement: “Does any member have any known conflict of interest or appearance of conflict with respect to any matters listed on this agenda?” None stated.

Approval of Minutes

February 3, 2012 Minutes – 2 corrections from Jan Withers:
1. Page 3, last paragraph, lines 5-6: change “reviewed in early July” to “considered in the short session”.

2. Page 3, last paragraph, line 10: change “NCRID” to “NCITLB”.

Danette moved that amended minutes be approved, Jane Dolan seconded: Passed unanimously.
March 5, 2012 Minutes – 1 correction from Jane Dolan:
1. Page 2, first paragraph, line 4-5: change “for interpreters or transliterators because without the education they will have no other pathway to licensure” to “cued language transliterators so that we don’t limit the number of cued language transliterators licensed in the state.”

Jan Withers moved that amended minutes be approved, Jane Dolan seconded: Passed unanimously.
The Board reviewed the Action Items list:
#5 is complete

#7 is in process, will be done by August meeting

#8 in process: Connie Jo will start in May. Jan suggested that they split it into separate tasks to break up the work, and start from this point forward. Ashley B. said that it was more important to have past actions. Jan clarified that her suggestion was to
1. Set up a format for recording all motions that can start being used immediately.

2. Cut and paste past motions into document as time allows.

#9 in process: Connie Jo asked for clarification on relevance of survey. Survey is to get statistics on non-renewals. Valerie suggested that Connie Jo bring up the survey at RID conference. CJ thinks it might be more appropriate to bring up in a board meeting. Jan pointed out that there is no reason for a survey since a pattern has been determined. Board agreed; Item struck from the list. 
Licensure Review Committee Report – Danette Steelman-Bridges

Board reviewed report. Questions:

Connie Jo asked: 
How many incomplete applications? (2)

How many reciprocity questions? (2 – both denied)

How many complaints? (2 in process)

What type of reciprocity questions were asked? (1 in VA – no licensure, so no reciprocity; other question was not discussed)

Jan asked about the stated “privacy issue”: Danette said it was to be discussed next on the agenda.
Grievance Process – Danette Steelman-Bridges:

Brad Trotter is a deaf person employed by the Division of Mental Health to be the responsible for helping mental health providers obtain interpreters when they have deaf patients. He asked about lodging a complaint against an interpreter on behalf of a patient. His concern is adhering to HIPPA confidentiality laws. NCITLB is not restricted by HIPPA because we are not providing healthcare services. 
Jim suggested that the board draft a policy and procedure for handling healthcare complaints while maintaining confidentiality. Simple procedures like stamping documents “confidential”, using initials rather than names in discussing the case, not taking any medical details if they are not necessary, etc. should be sufficient. Ashley B. pointed out that it didn’t seem relevant to have the consumer’s name at all. The provider can make the complaint on behalf of the patient to maintain confidentiality, but it is important that they obtain the patient’s consent so that the investigation can be conducted properly. Connie Jo pointed out that even if the complaint is lodged by the overseeing physician but not the consumer, LRC will still need to interview the consumer; so the LRC would have to have the consumer’s name.
Jan asked whether Brad was satisfied with the board’s response. Danette confirmed that he was satisfied. Jan suggested that the Board have something on the website about how certain complaint situations are handled - like a video. Alternately, the Board could write a pamphlet listing “Your Rights as a Consumer” for interpreters to give to their clients.
Connie Jo recommended that when the LRC receives a complaint from a healthcare provider, the first step should be to ask the complainant whether they received consent from the deaf consumer. Danette suggested that the Board approve a waiver for the LRC to use in these types of cases.
Connie Jo clarified that there is no standard that can be applied to every complaint. The LRC considers each case individually and makes determinations based on the specific circumstances. They are extremely careful with confidential details.

Valerie thinks educating the consumers (both hearing and deaf) would be a great opportunity for a workshop. 
Jan suggested a video for the website through YouTube.

Connie Jo suggested this be brought up at the upcoming NCAD mtg.

Jan suggested that they start with a small group in the community, so that several scenarios can be played out, and a DVD can be developed. Danette offered interpreter students for the actual film. Connie Jo pointed out that it is important that this information come from the board, not DSDHH.
Valerie appointed an ad hoc committee: Jan, Ashley B., Connie Jo, Valerie, & Lynn (once she is appointed). She charged them with developing ideas of methods for educating consumers to be presented at the next meeting. (action item #8)
Valerie asked Lynn to gather more information on the upcoming NCAD meeting. (action item #9)
Ashley B. asked about complaints regarding interpreters in the hospital setting. Jan clarified that this type of complaint is under DSDHH’s purview, not NCITLB’s.

Lynn suggested that interpreter education programs be made aware of the process.
Connie Jo reminded the board how important it is to have your business cards available when working on assignment.
Financial Report – Jane Dolan:

Jane presented the financial report in written form for the month of March. The Board has approximately 122K in the operating account. Expenses are just maintenance for the last few months. She opened the floor to questions. Jan asked if the financials are where they should be and Jan confirmed that the Board is in great shape. 

Website Update – Ashley Benton
Ashley B. let the Board know that proposed webmaster/developer Ben Marchbanks is no longer in NC and would require mileage reimbursement to meet here. Ashley M. confirmed that everything should be able to be achieved working with him remotely, and that we could schedule any face-to-face meetings around times when he is already in the MCi office.
Jane asked if there was a way to see Ben’s work: Ashley M. gave the site www.ncblpc.org as a reference (a licensing board that is a mutual client of MCi and Ben Marchbanks). Danette pulled up the site and asked whether Ben had designed the whole thing. Ashley responded that yes, he did but working within the restrictions of the NCBLPC board. Danette commented on how professional and user-friendly the site appeared to be.
Jan asked about online payment processing, and Ashley M. said it was as simple as adding a link to our payment processing server.

Jane said that we have 10K in the budget, which should cover the initial setup.

Ashley B. made a motion to accept Ben as the webmaster, Connie Jo seconded.

Jim asked if we knew the monthly maintenance fee. Ashley M. said she would find out. (action item #10)
Jan asked if the new site would be backed up on a server. Ashley responded that yes, it will be on Ben’s server, with all data also stored on the MCi server. If the Board were to change management firms, they would not have to change webmasters. Ben works independently of MCi, and the NCITLB contract would be with him – not MCi. Jim reminded the Board that they have just entered into a new contract with MCi for 3 years so this should not be a concern at this time.

Ashley B. withdrew her motion pending more information on monthly fees.

Jim suggested that the website committee be delegated the authority to negotiate with Ben and accept his contract, with final approval and signature from the Chair. He further suggested that they be given a not-to-exceed monthly and development cost. This would provide that they can get started on contract negotiations without waiting for a board vote.

The Website Committee is Ashley B., Jan, and Connie Jo; plus Jane as Treasurer and Ashley M. (ex officio).

Danette departed the meeting at 11:22.

Jan moved that the Website Committee develop a list of financial and operational requirements and requests the entire Board’s feedback on that list of requirements and when the Board is satisfied with that list, the committee may proceed with negotiations. 

Motion withdrawn. 

Jan moved that the Board delegate authority to the Website Committee responsibility for negotiating an agreement with the webmaster with the approval of the Treasurer for the capital costs and monthly operating costs. Connie Jo seconded. Passed unanimously.

The board adjourned for lunch at 11:32.

The board reconvened at 12:11. 
Jan announced that it is Jennifer Johnson’s last day as an interpreter, so the Board will need a replacement. Valerie agreed to do this (action item #11).
New board member nomination – Valerie McMillan

Lynn Dey from NCAD has been recommended to replace Keith Cagle. Valerie asked Jim what Lynn needs to do to get a formal appointment. The NCAD president was not aware of the process when Valerie talked to her. Jan said that she believes that Lynn needs to complete a statement of economic interest, a resume, and an application for an appointment from the Governor’s office. Jan said she will find out for sure what needs to be done.

Jim clarified that a member of the Board needs to contact the Governor’s office to let them know about Lynn’s interest, how she is qualified to fill the board position, and ask them to contact her directly. 
Valerie volunteered to make the call to the Governor’s office for more information, if Jan will get her the proper contact info. (action item #12)
Lynn will fill out Keith’s term: a two-year term that expires 7-31-13. Once appointed, she will be required to complete an ethics course, receive board orientation training from Jim, and get a notebook from Ashley M.. At the end of Keith’s term, she will need to be reappointed or replaced.

Ashley M. will send Lynn a board book before the next meeting so she may begin learning the Board process.

Jim reminded the current board members that they need to have a refresher course in Board process.

Connie Jo’s term expires in July 2012, so the Board needs to find a replacement for her as well. The replacement needs to be an NCRID member, and the term is 3 years.
Legislative Update – Connie Jo Lewis

The last communication with Rep Alexander was on March 4th. Connie Jo sent her the law, highlighted the changes, and gave the rationale. Rep Alexander said she would get back to Connie Jo within the week, but did not. Connie Jo followed up with Rep Alexander’s office earlier this week, but she is out of state and Connie Jo was not told when she would return.
The short session starts on May 16, 2012. The bill has passed the House and is awaiting a Senate vote. Jan will check with the DHHS lobbyist to find out what is going on. Jan said that if our sponsor (Rep Alexander) doesn’t approve the changes, the bill will wait until next year.

Connie Jo will continue to follow up with Rep Alexander’s office.

Webex Trainings Clarification – Valerie McMillan
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(a) A licensee shall earn at least two continuing education units ("CEUs") each licensure year.  At least 1.0 of those CEUs shall be earned in professional studies and at least 1.0 of those CEUs shall be earned in a setting in which three or more persons come together at the same location at the same time as a group to listen to a lecture, to view a demonstration, to participate in group discussions, or to learn through any combination of these or similar activities.
The above allows up to 1.0 CEU to be earned in an online course. Clarification is needed as to whether interactive online courses may be considered “a classroom setting.”
Valerie and Ashley M. stated that they believe that interactive remote training would be considered classroom training. Jim disagreed: he said that everything done online is web training. He said that the way the rule was written requires that the learners be physically in the same room. The teacher doesn’t have to be in the room, but the learners do.

Jim felt that the rule could be bent to perhaps include a multi faceted video screen where all the learners can see each other, but still felt this was a stretch. Jim says the rule was written to get interpreters out of their home and physically working with other people.

The rule requires that “three or more persons come together at the same location at the same time”. Valerie raised the question: Can Webex be considered a “location”? The rule doesn’t say “physical”. Jim says that the rule needs to be reworded rather than worked within.

Ashley B. stated that she believes it is a slippery slope to change the rule. Jan agreed that the physical meeting is invaluable, and believes the rule should remain the same. Valerie said that if the rule remains as is, the word “physical” should be added. 

Jim recommended that clarification of this be in the FAQ on the website.

The FAQ needs to be updated with current common questions and other clarifications. Ashley B. and Jan suggested that the LRC and Ashley M. work on this since they face the majority of questions. Licensure Review Committee members and Ashley M. agreed. (action item #13)
Ashley B. stated that she has a list of changes from Pat Stivland, and Jan has gotten several questions to her office. Valerie asked that these to be forwarded to Ashley M. and the committee for inclusion.

Central Office Update – Ashley McGraw

1. Revised documents: Ashley M. requested board approval of the documents presented at the February meeting, particularly the renewal forms so they may be used this year. There were no changes to content, only to format, removal of redundancies, etc. The Board needed more time to review the documents and will have any edits or changes to Ashley M. by May 11th. (action item #14)
2. Credit Card Processing Costs: The Board had asked Ashley M. to get more information on credit card processing. This data was presented to the Board in the Central Office report. There was a question as to whether any processing fees can legally be passed on to the licensee. Jim said that it cannot be charged as a “fee”, but that perhaps it can be called a “convenience charge”. It’s a legal grey area, and thusly Jim leaves it up to the Board. 
Jan moved that Jim draft an amendment to the rules permitting the Board to accept credit card payments provided that the licensee agrees to pay the processing cost. Connie Jo seconded; passed unanimously. (action item #15)
Jim asked Ashley M. to obtain a contract from the credit card processing company and forward to him to assist in writing the rule change. (action item #16) Jane suggested that the Board charge just under the full amount of the fees, absorbing a small portion of the cost to avoid breaking the law. 
3. Renewal mailing: Ashley M. asked about mailing the renewal packets prior to the usual date of August 1st. The Board approved them to be mailed by the second week of July.

4. D&O Insurance: Ashley M. reported that the typical cost of this is $800-$1000 per year. Jane asked Ashley M. to get a written quote from 3 insurers, forward them to Jim for prior review, and present the quotes to the Board with recommendations at the August meeting.
5. Paragon Bank: Ashley M. asked about moving the Board’s checking account to this new bank to reduce paperwork, save money on fees, and so that deposits may be done remotely and therefore more timely. Valerie asked Ashley M. to get more information from Paragon to send to Jane. The Board empowered Jane to make a final determination on the transfer unless a major question should arise that warrants a Board discussion. (action item #17)
6. Demographics Chart: Ashley M. presented a statistical chart as part of the Central Office report, as requested by the Board previously. The chart was accepted with a few questions of clarification. It was suggested that perhaps Danette could contribute information on educational statistics.
The next Board Meeting will be held at the same time and place on August 10, 2012. 
Adjourned:
1:59 PM
